Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

January 10, 2007

Minutes

The meeting began at 7:00 PM.
  
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, Nixon, and Schultheiss 
  

1. Agenda

Ms. Beatty asked that a proposed allocation for an increase in the cost of liquor store stickers be added to the ABL discussion. The addition was accepted by consensus, and the agenda, as amended, was approved without objection.
 2. Minutes
The November minutes were adopted without objection

 3. H Street Update

Emeka Moneme, Director of DDOT, along with Karina Ricks, who has worked on the H Street project for five years, presented the current status of the H Street Streetscape project:  

Bids were opened during the first week in January, and a decision on contractors will be reached by the third week in January.  He said that the new sidewalks would be aggregate, and the project will include new lighting, storm water management, bus shelter, which will be installed by Spring 2008.  He expects the project to take 20-30 months, depending on the weather.  In order to mitigate the impact of the project on H Street, it will be broken up into sizeable chunks, there will be regular coffees with the affected businesses to discuss any changes in the scope of work, etc., and there will be a storefront office to provide access.  He said DDOT is working on the potential disruption, and is working with Metro on the route of the X2 bus, as well as working on a better traffic plan.  He is also working with Councilmember Wells on shuttle service along the corridor.  He reiterated that the streetcar tracks are included in the RFP and said that he and the Mayor would make an announcement in the near future.

He reported that DDOT is finalizing the streetcar network, including the Anacostia leg as well as H Street, but said that the streetcar, which will run from 3rd to 14th Street, will not be shuttle service and connections with Benning Road and Union Station will have to be developed.  He said that the streetcars will be ready by the end of construction, and money has been set aside for five cars.

Joe Englert asked about how the construction will be staged to allow vehicles to be moved out of the front of businesses at night.  Ms. Ricks said that the construction will occur three blocks at a time, beginning at the south west end, and moving up to 16th Street, and back down the south side of the street from 14th Street to 3rd.  There will be Jersey barriers in the work zone, and all parking will be eliminated.  There will be meters on blocks off of H Street, which people with residential stickers can use without paying.  They will maintain 5’ of the 10’ wide sidewalk.  The sections will be, on the south side, 3rd –6th Street, 7th-11th Streets, 12th to 16th Street, and reversed on the North side.  Frank Hankins stated that a year and half with that plan will put him out of business.  Ms. Ricks said that there are incentives in the plan for the contractors to make it go more quickly, and there is an advertising scheme in place to promote the H Street corridor during construction.  She said that DDOT is aware of the heavy burden it will place on business owners, but there is a willingness to work to mitigate it.  One of the reasons, she said for the staging is that the lighting is on a single conduit.

Mr. Fengler suggested that there has to be a meeting with the business owners and the engineers and others working on the project, and the meeting should be set up sooner rather than later.

Aaron Hirsch, a business owner asked whether there was any benefit for owners, and whether a parking plan ha been included in the plans.  Mr. Monome responded that no federal transportation dollars can be used for local businesses. He also said that DDOT is working on citywide valet parking regulations.

Steve Hessler said his wife is opening a business-an art gallery-on the north side of H Street at 13th Street and asked whether there is any tax credit or tax moratorium available for real estate owners.  Councilmember Kwame Brown responded that there is a micro-loan fund that has $2 million in it, that Ben’s Chili Bowl was able to take advantage of it when the Metro was being built on U Street, and that they are working out how to administer the funds.

Mr. Schultheiss asked about a response to a letter he wrote in May asking about the possibility of parking on Florida Avenue.  He also asked about the nighttime enforcement of steel plate sealing.  Mr. Monome said that there is capacity for parking in the 1200, 1300 and 1400 blocks of Florida Ave. during the day, but that at night it was being used for valet parking.  As for the steel plates, he said that DDOT is only one agency involved and there is “no consensus on the leadership level” of PEPCO and WASA that have to be involved in these decisions.

Derek Woody, Great Streets Program Manager, addressed the program, which has $25 million set aside for H Street to diversify the retail mix on the street and create a lively destination street to enhance the community.  He said that there has been public notice that funds are available for unique retail, that $500,000 has been set aside for façade improvement, and that $6 million is targeted for H Street capital improvements.  They are working on developing a mixed-use program for 13th and H Street that will incorporate the Christian Library, and something should be available by the end of January.

Drew Tallent asked whether business owners at the eastern end of the corridor have access to the funds, and Mr. Woody replied that individual owners did not, but that it would be possible for groups to band together to apply for them. Joe Englert said he had spoken with the owner of Mark and Orlando’s, a restaurant on P Street NW, who said that business went down 70%, which he said would be devastating to his business.  Mr. Fengler responded that the plan has been public for five years, and these issues haven’t been raised. Bobby Pittman asked whether thought was being given to the tax impact of the development to residential property owners on and off H Street. Mr. Woody responded that there is nothing can be done about those increases.

Anwar Saleem, Director of H Street Main Street, began with a history of the Clean and Safe program that is being implemented on H Street to pick up trash and provide Ambassadors for visitors needing assistance.  They are currently raising seed money, and have $320,000 from various sources including DDOT, and Dreyfus.  They are contracting, like other BIDS, with Ready, Willing and Able, a project of the Gospel Ministry homeless program, and they have enough money to start the program.  Mr. Alberti said that the success of other BIDs has been their ability to tax the businesses in their areas, and that this program was voluntary and how did he expect it to succeed.  Mr. Saleem responded that H Street does not yet have the tax base, but as retail increases, they will reach a critical mass and be able to institutionalize the fees.  He said that property tax increases mean that there will be more available funds, and that the business owners needed to be educated as to the value of a BID.

Patrick Lally said that they had tried their own version of a BID once before, and it failed, and asked how he could guarantee that the same thing didn’t happen this time.  Mr. Saleem responded that the goal is to raise the funds to guarantee stability, and the important thing was to educate business owners.  He said that the program should be ready to go in March or by April 1st.

Mr. Saleem reported that Dreyfus has released some money for some façade projects which will begin on twelve buildings as soon as the architects complete their drawings.  The buildings are 410, 417, 519, 654, 1017, 1125, 1236, 1255, 1338, 1360, 1366 and 1411 H Street.  The buildings were selected by a committee and the focus will be on easier things like painting.  There has been an average of $15,000 allocated for each building.

Gary Rapaport, CEO, Rapaport Companies, along with Chip Glasgow of Holland & Knight, presented a history of the site of the H Street Connection, which was constructed in 1987.  He said he always builds and manages his projects for the long term, and plans to do the same thing with this project.  He said he wants to build something special for the long term, and not sell for its short-term value.

Mr. Glasgow said they would build a 90’ building at the rear of the site, which will have an FAR of about 5.  It will be about 430,000 square fee3t, with a total of 50,000 sq. ft. of retail.  There will be about 400 units of retail, with parking and loading off of 8th and 10th Streets.

Mr. Fengler said how pleased he was that Mr. Rapaport is starting early on his plan, and there was a long time for discussion.  Mr. Rapaport said he is looking at starting four years, because he has tenants with leases, and has to go through the zoning process.  He said he has management relationships with lots of retail establishment and restaurants and plans to have a good mix of stores for the development.

Councilmember Tommy Wells complimented the ANC as one of the best in the city.  He said that the streetcars are in the budget, and there are three cars waiting in Prague earmarked for H Street.  He said he is frustrated with the delays on H Street, but he and the Mayor will be having a news conference soon to recommit to the project.  He has asked for funding for a shuttle to go from Union Station to Benning Road.  On vacant buildings, he said he has his list of buildings and is trying to stop the speculation and flipping of buildings.  He concluded by saying that there is a huge public investment in H Street and it is a challenge to try to bring order out of chaos.  He reported that his vacant property legislation, closing a loophole in the tax law, will be put in with the next round of tax bills.

Councilmember Kwame Brown said that businesses on P Street are suffering because of their street project, and it would have died if local residents did not keep going back to the restaurants week after week.  He said that H Street will benefit from lessons learned from P Street.  He reiterated that small businesses will not survive without local patronage.  He also said that the Committee of the Whole will have oversight over the redevelopment, and that after the streetscape there will be incentives for retail and restaurants with 50 seats of more—for example, Napa will be able to take advantage of them.

A member of the community said that parking at Union Station is expensive-$14—and rates will have to come down if it’s going to be used to mitigate conditions on H Street.

 4. Special Orders
Mr. Fengler suggested that the by-laws changed be adopted en bloc.  Mr. Holmes offered the changes to the bylaws:

1. The current bylaws incorrectly contain two sections listed as “Section 2” within Article VIII. Technical correction: Article VIII, Section 2 is renamed Section 3 – Committee Membership.

2. Bylaw changes regarding committee membership.  Proposed standards for committee membership:

1/ Committee members may be nominated by a commissioner or committee chair to serve for a term of one year.  (In Article VIII, Section 3, add subsection d).

2/ If a committee member misses three consecutive meetings, the committee chair may request that the ANC, by simple majority vote, remove thee member from the committee. (In Article XI, Section 3, insert a new subsection c and renumber existing c to d, d to e, and e to f).

3/ Committee membership is open to all residents of ANC 6A.  Residency is defined as a person who is registered to vote or files their District or federal taxes (as a primary residence at an address within ANC 6A.  A person shall not be considered a resident of ANC 6A if they claim a homestead exemption on an address located outside the boundaries of ANC 6A (In Article VII, Section 3, add subsection e).

4/ If item number 2 is approved, the following technical correction for Article XI, Section 3, subsection (b) is proposed as follows: A vote to remove a committee chairperson (delete or committee member) shall be called if at least one-half of the elected Commissioners request in writing that the ANC Chairperson take such action.  After the request is made, the ANC Chairperson will ensure that the action is included on the next regularly scheduled meeting agenda.

The motion to accept the by-law changes passed 8-0.

 5. Election of Officers
Motion: Mr. Fengler proposed electing the new officers as a slate.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to elect the current officers—Chair: Joe Fengler; Vice Chair – David Holmes; Secretary – Bill Schultheiss; Treasurer- Nick Alberti—for 2008.  The motion passed unanimously.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to elect the current committee chairs—Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing – Mary Beatty; Economic Development and Zoning – Drew Ronneberg; Public Safety – Stephanie Nixon; Community Outreach – Elizabeth Nelson; and Transportation and Public Space – Omar Mahmud.  The motion passed unanimously.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Ms. Nixon seconded a motion to elect the current members of committees for 2008—Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing – Trish Olshefski, Michael Herman, Mary Kosinski, Jeremy Marcus, Derrick Figures, Richard Sundberg; Economic Development and Zoning – Annie Swingen, Rich Luna, Linda Whitted, Jeff Fletcher, Barbara Halleck’ Public Safety – Annie Swingen, Joe Bellino, Dan Wolff; Community Outreach – Louis Barbash, Sylvie Lee, Kenneth Wicks, Rosetta Williams, Mark Roy; Transportation and Public Space – Lance Brown, Marion Smoker, Delanie Hardy, Diane Hoover, Sean Lovett, Warner Sterling..  The motion passed unanimously,

 6. Community Comment
Patti Shea asked about the status of Lincoln Park, and was told by Mr. Alberti that the projection is that Phase 1 of the renovation will be completed by February 12, and he will have a more definite answer shortly.

Annie Swingen announced a meeting of H Street Heritage Trail project on February 6th at the Atlas Theater.

Herbert Jones, consumer advocate from the Office of the People’s Counsel announced a hearing by Councilmember Mary Cheh on the quality of service by PEPCO and WASA on February 9th.

 7. Officer Reports
Treasurer

Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $27,991,96.  The savings account had an opening balance of $4,175.74, and there was an interest payment of $1.03, for a balance of $4,176.77.  The following disbursements were approved: $1000 to the School Libraries Project for a grant for Ludlow Taylor School (Check #1343); $3000 to Capitol Community News for monthly Hill Rag ads (Check #1344); $127.50 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing minutes (Check #1345); $338.50 to Catalogue Marketplace3 Inc. for a grant to Eastern High School PSTA  (Check # 1346); $703.05 to On-Line Dance Wear for a grant to Eastern High School PSTA (Check #1347)); $500 to Liberts for a grant to Eastern High School PSTA (Check #1348); $274.99 to the Band Shoppe for a grant to Eastern High School PSTA (Check #1349); $1,536.76 to Weissman Designs for Dance for a grant to Eastern High School PSTA (Check #1350); and $584.49 for a grant to Trees for Capitol Hill (Check #1351). The closing balance was $19,136.97.

 
Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was approved without objection.
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to disburse $25 to the ANC Security Fund. The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to allocate $25 to the petty cash fund.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to allocate up to $250 for the yearly post office box rental.

 8. Single Member District Reports
Mr. Alberti reported that he as entered an appeal to the AppleTree permit, citing that required environmental assessments have not been made on the site, which is a former oil company site, and is required by law to have an environmental impact report.  They have said publicly that it would cost too much to do.  He also said there had been a meeting on parking at Brown AME Church with Councilmember Wells, and no progress was made.  Another meeting was scheduled for January 19th.

Mr. Marshall reported that Jimmy’s Tires had collapsed, and an oil tank was submerged.  He said, however, that HAZMAT did an assessment and the site is okay. He said that New Year’s Eve in his SMD had been the quietest New Year’s ever, and he was sending a letter to Chief Lanier to commend her officers.  Finally, he reported he had called Reverend Jones in regard to his plans for the halfway house at Pilgrim Baptist Church, but his calls have not been returned.

 9. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Alberti made a motion to support the committee recommendation to approve a stipulated license for SOVA.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to increase the allocation of $300 for a sticker for establishments that have voluntary agreements with the ANC to place in their windows to $318.  The motion passed without objection.

There were no other committee reports.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 pm.
